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MINUTES OF THE COLYTON PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MODAY MAY 13TH 2013 AT 7PM IN THE MORTIMER ROOM OF THE TOWN HALL COLYTON.

Present: Cllr A Parr, C Collier, B Collier, C Pady, K Clifford, M Mann, S Smith, J Hay, R Pocock, S Slight, R Turner, P Gibbons, H West, 6 members of the public, Francesca Evans (press), County Cllr Sara Randall Johnson (part of meeting) & E Berry (Clerk)

13/05/19
Election of Chairman for 2013/2014



Cllr R Collier nominated Cllr A Parr, seconded by Cllr S Real.



Cllr S Smith nominated Cllr H West, seconded by Cllr M Mann.



A ballot took place and the results were:

Cllr H West – 4 votes

Cllr A Parr – 9 votes.     Cllr A Parr was duly elected as Chairman.

13/05/20     Receipt & Approval of apologies for absence – Dist Cllr H Parr

13/05/21
Police Report – by email

Colyton -    5 Crimes
This compares to 4 crimes last month and 4 crimes in April 2012 

1st – 9th Offence under the communications Act: A number of unsolicited messages from an unknown person have been sent to a mobile phone causing distress. (KN/13/134)
9th – 11th Burglary Other: Tack equipment was stolen from a shed in Colyton Hill. (KN/13/140)
14th Common Assault: A 13 year old boy was assaulted by another 14 year old boy causing minor injury. (KN/13/141)
18th – 19th Burglary Other: A quantity of pig feed was stolen from a farm located off the A3052. (KN/13/150)
20th Theft from a motor vehicle: A tax disc was stolen from a car whilst the person was washing it in Vicarage Street. (KN/13/154)

PC Speariett said “April has seen an increase in crime compared to the previous month and the same period last year, however the total remains below the long term average. 

In April there were three offences under the communication Act which is quite unusual.

In summary, the offence is committed when a person

 (a) sends by means of a public electronic communications network a message or other matter that is grossly offensive or of an indecent, obscene or menacing character; or
(b) causes any such message or matter to be so sent. 

 A person is guilty of an offence if, for the purpose of causing annoyance, inconvenience or needless anxiety to another, he –

(a) sends by means of a public electronic communications network, a message that he knows to be false,
(b) causes such a message to be sent; or
(c) persistently makes use of a public electronic communications network. 

The police can obtain authority to access records to identify the originator of the messages and will take necessary action once identified.

Cllr Mann reported that Tony Bengers & Millers farm shop had been broken into over the weekend and another attempt had been made on Millers Farm shop today. The police were in attendance.

13/05/22
Public Question time (maximum 15 minutes)

Cllr West proposed that the members of the public present be allowed to speak re the planning application into the green wedge when it came up in Planning. Seconded by Cllr Mann & agreed by all.

13/05/23    Election of Vice Chairman

Cllr Real proposed Cllr C Collier, seconded by Cllr J Hay. There were no amendments or other nominations and Cllr Collier was elected unanimously.

13/05/24
Appointment of Councillors to Committees: Finance, Planning, Amenities


Cllr R Pocock was elected onto the Planning & Amenities Committees. 

Nominations of representatives to other organisations 

Axe Valley Ring & Ride – Mr K Jones will be contacted to ask if he will stand again.

Colyton Chamber of Feoffees – Tony Underdown – proposed by Cllr Smith seconded by Cllr Mann & Colin Chesterton, proposed by Cllr Parr, seconded by Cllr C Collier.

Community Woodland Trust – Cllr Pady is willing to restand and he will ask Mr Weldon if he will also remain in post.

DALC – Cllr B Collier & Cllr S Smith both willing to restand.

P3 – Both Bronwyn Hocking & Bernard Love are happy to restand.

Colyton Memorial Social Club – Cllr Real is not willing to restand, he was thanked for all the work he has done. Cllr Mann will continue and Cllr Parr was nominated (Cllr Collier/Cllr Real) to join him.

We still do not have a Parish Tree Warden – Francesca was asked if it could be advertised in the local press.

Playing Fields committee – Cllrs B Collier & R Turner are willing to restand.

St Andrews Church Fabric Committee – Cllr A Parr was willing to restand.

13/05/25     The minutes of the minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on 8th   April 2013 were agreed by all as being a true record of that meeting and approved.     

13/05/26
Matters arising from the Minutes not otherwise on the agenda- None

13/05/27
Report from County Councillor – The Chair congratulated Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson on her recent re-election. She looks forward to another four years working in partnership with Colyton Parish Council. There was only one thing to report – The County Council has taken on the responsibility for public health and will be working more closely with the various health organisations. 

The annual meeting is next week where appointments will be made. Cllr Randall-Johnson hopes to remain on her current committees and is looking forward to a challenging next few years.

There was some discussion over Highway issues, primarily the yellow lining we had requested for Sidmouth Rd.& Govers Meadow.  It was agreed that this was not the forum to discus the issue, which is complicated, and the Clerk will arrange a Traffic Group meeting with Dist Cllr Randall-Johnson in the very near future.

13/05/28
Report from District Councillors – Nothing to report.
13/05/29
Highway Matters
a) Reply from Mike Brown on enquiry prompted by Mr Mawer re statutory obligation to maintain highways plus a copy of Mr Mawer’s response. Mr Mawer will keep the Council in the loop if he gets a further response.

b) List of roads & streets scheduled for temporary restriction from 13th May – 31 August

c) Temporary restriction Whitwell Lane 17th July – 1 day for Rebel run

d) Letter from Colyton Carnival Committee giving details of route of 2013 carnival procession on Saturday 14th September 2013.

e) Proposal from Cllr H West that the CPC request either a width restriction or weight limit on part of classified road No C66, Seaton Rd Colyford. This stretches from the Parish boundary, which is the bridge over Stafford Brook, to the junction with the A3052 at Colyford PO. Cllr Gibbins seconded the proposal. All agreed & Cllr West will draft a letter.

13/05/30
Report from Meetings Attended 

Cllr West reported on the very successful meeting held by the Colyford Burgesses re the planning application into the green wedge.

Cllr Real reported on the Social Club meeting he had attended, it was not a pleasant experience and the club still continues to blame the Parish Council for it’s own failings. He proposed that this matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. financially sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr M Mann and agreed by all

Cllr Turner asked if someone could take a look at the work recently done by Mr Parsons at the Playing Fields. Cllr B Collier agreed to look at it.

     13/05/31
Correspondence

a) Publications e-mailed to councillors – Intouch/RsN etc

b) Letter of thanks to the Clerk from Mr Hambrey re help given in locating a grave for a friend.

c) X53 bus service. Response from John Richardson-Dawes over the apparent misunderstanding by drivers of when concessionary travel starts on this service as Colyford residents have complained that they been unable to use their free bus pass until 1120! He confirms there is an exemption in place and it is from 0925.

d) Colyton Post Office. Confirmed as being re-opened at Colyton Stores. 6  week public consultation follows – comments requested as to location, ease of access etc. The clerk has the address for comments.

   13/05/32      Finance

Minutes of the meeting held Monday 22nd April Appendix A to be noted

Accounts to be approved for payment

	Cheque  #
	Payee
	
	
	VAT
	Total

	DD
	Talk Talk
	Broadband service
	12.25
	3.06
	15.31

	3272
	EDDC
	Election
	
	
	2002.12

	3273
	Garden Shop
	Paint & Gloves
	21.16
	4.23
	25.39

	3274
	PGD Services
	Gardening
	
	
	55

	3275
	Spar Musbury
	Fuel
	11.85
	2.37
	14.22

	3276
	DALC 
	Subscription
	
	
	10.00

	3277
	Viridor
	Container exchange
	96.78
	19.34
	116.12

	3278
	Viking
	Toner cartridge & ring binders
	51.38
	10.28
	61.67

	3279
	Garden Shop
	Paint & brushes
	15.60
	3.12
	18.72

	3280
	AAC Ltd

A Parsons
	Grass cutting RSC
	
	
	37.50

	3281
	Cash
	Toilet Cleaner
	
	
	100

	3282
	Feoffees
	Office Rent
	
	
	1500


a) Investing in Devon Grant agreement for the Tractor shed project signed & returned to the County solicitor. Now require the quote/estimate for the work which should be with the clerk later this week.

b) A CPC chequebook has been used in error by Colyton Feoffess, two cheques debited from our account. An apology has been received from the bank & the breach of branch procedure has been addressed. The error will be dealt with as a complaint.

The Feofees will repay the value of the two cheques #3121 £29.60 & #3123 £280. & the other cheques have been voided.

c) Community Council of Devon – merged with Devon Association of Community Buildings & Devon Playing fields Association – do we want to join - £50. All agreed not to subscribe.

d) Approval of Accounts for 2012/2013 prior to auditing. Cllr Mann proposed that the figures be accepted, Cllr Smith seconded the proposal and all agreed.

e) First part of precept received.

13/05/33
Planning

Minutes of the meeting held Monday 22nd April Appendix  B to be noted

a  Planning Applications

13/0768/FUL – Litchfield Cottage, Gully Shoot, Colyford – Mr Brown

Construction of chalet bungalow & detached garage.

NOT SUPPORTED – due to its close proximity to its neighbour it would be inappropriate to allow a second storey to be built as per this application. This was the reason we specified in the previous application and the reason why the skylight window in that application was allowed only if it was obscure glass and fixed. Proposed by Cllr Mann, seconded by Cllr Real & agreed by all.

Two councillors have subsequently visited this site and the woodwork for the dormer windows are already installed – this must now become a retrospective planning application and questions asked as to why the thought they had the right to add a second storey.

13/0868/FUL Sunday School Building, Market Place, Colyton – Mr D Fouracre.

Cllr Parr declared an interest as he is on the Church Fabric Committee.

Replacement storage building. 

SUPPORTED – proposed by Cllr Real, seconded by Cllr Mann & agreed by all.

13/0869/LBC Sunday School Building – Mr D Fouracre.

Cllr Parr declared an interest as he is on the Church Fabric Committee.

Internal alterations & replacement rear extension (including 2 x new windows on rear elevation & insertion of secondary glazing to windows on front & rear elevation). 

SUPPORTED - proposed by Cllr Real, seconded by Cllr Mann & agreed by all.

12/1185/MOUT Land East of Harepath Rd – Seaton Park Devon Ltd.

Outline application for mixed use development including business development units, offices & workshops, play are, sports field including 2 football pitches, MUGA, pavilion & parking & 172 dwellings (34 affordable) and access spine road (All matter reserved). 

Cllr West declared a personal interest, as he is Mayor of Colyford. He will participate in the discussion but will not vote.

He pointed out that the amended plan now means that none of the build is within our parish but it will have a big effect on it.

The public were allowed to comment.

A member of the public spoke at some length about how he and other residents saw the effect this build would have. The green wedge was intended to be a defined space between the two settlements and any erosion of that space was detrimental to all concerned. Stafford Brook is a potential flood risk area, as had been recently demonstrated, and any building near this will only exacerbate the situation. The environmental issues must also be a consideration. A lot has effort has gone into developing the Wetland Centre, increasing tourism and providing educational facilities on-site. This estate will be in close proximity to the feeding grounds and will have a huge environmental impact. The new plan increases the housing stock but has cut back on the business development. He asked where these people were going to work?

There followed discussion on the available land in Seaton for development and the need to expand out into green field sites.

Cllr west commented that although this amended plan had pulled back from Stafford Brook (the parish boundary) there are still issues with the development. The industrial business units are vastly reduced, apparently being market led. If there is no market for them in the future what would prevent them becoming more houses? He read the letter from Neil Parish to EDDC which urged the planning department to look mre closely at the development and take not of the residents concerns.

Cllr Parr said we must fight this on three points – Sustainability, the green wedge issue and the environmental issue.

In a letter to Mrs Nason from Central Government Planning & Social Policy office it was stated that ‘although green wedges’ are not mentioned in the Framework they are by convention generally given the same status as Green Belt, because they fulfil at least two of the five purposes of the Green Belt by preventing sprawl and encroachment into the countryside. The Framework maintains strong protection for Green Belt , which protects the environment & wildlife. It makes clear that planning should not only preserve, but enhance valued landscapes and help to halt the overall decline in biodiversity. The Framework also requires planning authorities to recognise the character & beauty of the countryside, take into account all the benefits of agricultural land and encourage the re-use of brownfield sites if not of high environmental value.

Cllr Pady pointed out that the agents for the developers had addressed a lot of the environmental issues but that para 89 of the National Planning Framework should be considered – it says – ‘A local planning authority should regard the construction of new buildings as inappropriate in Green Belt, with some exceptions – building for forestry & agriculture, provision of sporting facilities or cemeteries as long as it preserves the openness of the Green Belt & does not conflict wit the purposes of including  land within it…..’.

NOT SUPPORTED - Cllr Mann proposed we do not support this application; this was seconded by Cllr Collier and agreed by all. The clerk will write our response based on these comments & letters received, and email it to councillors for their comments. (See response at end of minutes).

13/0969/FUL
Land adjacent to Pear Tree Corner, Colyford – Mr Vertigan.

Construction of a dwelling (demolition of existing garage). No plans yet.

13/0838/OUT Grange Cottage, Gully Shoot, Colyford – Mr C Rawden

Construction of dwelling (outline application with all matters reserved). No plans yet.

13/0710/TCA – Lime – Ship House, Swan Hill Rd, Colyford

13/0837/TCA – Ash – Coly Lodge – Swan Hill Rd, Colyford

13/0860/TRE – Thuja – The Coach House, Kingsholme, Colyford

Comments from site visit passed on – supported felling in all cases.

Cllr Pocock declared a personal interest. 

 Planning Decisions

13/0326/COU Haynes Hardware, Market place. Colyton – Mrs Farrington.

Change of use from shop (Class A1) to part shop and part financial & professional services (Class A2).

APPROVED

c   Planning Correspondence

a)     Letter from Mrs Baker re Soanes cycles drainage. The clerk will write to the owner of the property.

b) Copy of a letter of objection to 13/0315/FUL - noted

c) Copy of several letters of objection to 12/1185/MOUT - noted

d) Emails from Atkins – agents for Seaton Parks with amended reports - noted

e) Copy of Colyford Burgesses original response to 12/1185/MOUT & copy of letter to Mrs Nason from Dept for Communities & Local Government- noted.

Cllr Real asked how the registration of Council Lands was coming on? Cllr C Collier replied that it was an ongoing process. Once the initial forms had been filled, the maps needed would be identified and Ross Wilmington of Symons & Sampson instructed to get those maps so that applications could be put into the Land Registry.

13/05/34
Amenities

a) Additional Memorial Inscription – Grave D210

Ivy Lucy Bateman – as application - approved

b) Ham Lane – confirmation email from Emma Hellier re the works in Ham Lane. CPC to liase with landowner at end of lane, DCC would then arrange with contractor to do the wok and invoice the parish. If the bill is more then £500 they would pay the difference. Cllr Parr will talk to the landowner at the bottom of the lane. The Clerk will write letters to the home owners which border that part of the lane. ACTION

c) Additional memorial inscription – Mieke Miller-Jansen – as application - approved

  d) All allotments now rented.

  e) Condition of play equipment at PMPF – John doing running repairs but feels that in some cases a replacement is needed – swing seats esp. The Clerk was instructed to look at the costs of replacements. ACTION

f) Thanks to Mrs Gibbins for repainting the Picnic site sign.

g) A representative from Sovereign play will meet with Cllr Pady on 23rd May at 1500 to discuss the MUGA – this is just to get ideas and a feeling of the possible costs.

13/05/35    Peace Memorial Playing Fields

a) Chris Llewellyn expects to start work from mid June.

b) PMPF Committee  - deferred to the next meeting.

13/05/36      Colyton Memorial Social club – update.

Cllr S Real proposed that this matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. financially sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr C Collier and agreed by all

Cllr A Parr proposed he respond to the letter he received from Mr Henagulph. Seconded by Cllr West & agreed by all.


13/05/37
Updating of standing orders prior to audit – min ref 12/05/08 &  10/10/54

Procedures for appointments to external bodies & ratification of in committee minutes. 

Cllr Mann proposed that these go into standing orders, Cllr Smith seconded the proposal. It was agreed that the Clerk will do this before the Standing Orders go to audit.

13/05/38
High speed broadband 


Cllr West gave a bit of background to this, stating that both Axminster & Lyme Regis now have high speed broadband by not Colyton & Colyford.  Cllr Parr asked Cllr West to look into this & report back.

13/05/39      Matters to be taken into Committee

Social Club Registration. Cllr H West proposed that we register this building. Cllr Parr asked why this needs to go into Committee? It was decided that this could be talked about. The Clerk had obtained costings from the lawyer previously used to clarify the ownership and the documentation needed – both original & copies will be needed and a map.

Cllr Mann seconded the proposal, there were no amendments and all agreed that we progress with this.   


       Update on Social Club.

      Dates of future meetings 

Finance & Planning Committees Monday 20th May 7.00pm

Full Council Meeting Monday 10th June 7.00pm

The meeting closed at 2052

COMMENT TO PLANNING EAST.
12/1185/MOUT Land East of Harepath Rd – Seaton Park Devon Ltd.
Outline application for mixed use development including business development units, offices & workshops, play area, sports field including 2 football pitches, MUGA, pavilion & parking & 172 dwellings (34 affordable) and access spine road (All matters reserved). 
 

Colyton Parish Council (CPC), does NOT SUPPORT this application for the following reasons.
The Ministerial foreword of the National Planning Policy Framework states that  the purpose of planning is to help achieve sustainable development. It goes on to say that Sustainable means ensuring that better lives for ourselves don’t mean worse lives for future generations.
It is the opinion of Colyton Parish Council that this application is not sustainable within the definitions in the NPPF.
 

The NPPF needs the planning system to perform a number of roles.
 

An economic role by ensuring that the right type of land is available in the right place and at the right time to support growth & innovation, and by identifying and coordinating development requirements, including the provision of infrastructure.
In the opinion of CPC this is NOT the right place or even the right type of land. It is a Green Field site, within a Green Wedge with no infrastructure in place, or proposed, to support the development. 
The light industrial site at Fosseway, has only just been occupied after many years, apart from Lyme Bay Auctions.   The reduced number of industrial units proposed in this amended development, are "market led", and will only be built if a user is found.   If not, this area of land may well be reallocated to housing in the future, thereby making the housing development larger that is currently proposed.
 

A social role – supporting communities by providing the supply of housing required to meet the needs of present & future generations, and by creating a high quality built environment, with accessible local services that reflect the community’s needs and supports it its health, social and cultural well being.
The CPC does not feel that this housing development meets that need. The number of affordable houses is not enough in an area that is economically deprived with very little full time employment on offer. It is noted that the amended plan has scaled down the industrial, business development that was in the original proposal. Where are these people going to work?
If this development goes ahead the present infrastructure could not support it. A new school, a health centre would be required as well as major development to the existing road structure, which currently consists of minor B class roads.
 

An environmental role – contributing to, protecting and enhancing our natural, built and historic environment:  and, as part of this, helping to improve biodiversity, use natural resources prudently, minimise waste and pollution, and mitigate and adapt to climate change including moving to a low carbon economy.
This development does nothing to protect or enhance the environment. The future of the grey long eared bat is threatened with the prospect of flood lighting from the football pitches, already under threat from the floodlights at the pitches at the Colyton Grammar School. The application site is adjacent to the Axe Estuary Wetlands, recently described by Which Travel magazine as the ‘best place in Devon to spot wildlife’. The impact of this development upon bats, dormice, feeding and nesting birds and migratory fish needs very careful assessment.
The flood risk would be significantly greater in parts of Colyford and Seaton if this development were allowed.
The site is within an area of Great Landscape Value , it is a tranquil, long undisturbed and open piece of land with great scenic value and has far extending views over the Axe Valley Wetland reserve and the vistas of the distant hills need to be protected as stated in the NPPF. 
 

There is no real choice regarding the type of transport,   The public transport available is not sufficient to meet the daily needs of current residents and bus services have been cut to maintain operating profit. There will be more dependency on cars with this development, so more gas emissions. Schools and shops are not within walking distance from most of the properties, and the local road structure is inadequate for such an increase in traffic movement.
 

In response to a resident's letter to the Prime Minister, David Cameron, the following response was received from the Department for Communities & Local Government
‘although green wedges’ are not mentioned in the Framework they are by convention generally given the same status as Green Belt, because they fulfil at least two of the five purposes of the Green Belt by preventing sprawl and encroachment into the countryside. The Framework maintains strong protection for Green Belt, which protects the environment & wildlife. It makes clear that planning should not only preserve, but enhance valued landscapes and help to halt the overall decline in biodiversity. 
The Framework also requires planning authorities to recognise the character and beauty of the countryside, take into account all the benefits of agricultural land and encourage the re-use of brownfield sites if not of high environmental value.’
            
It is obvious that this application and amendments does not comply with the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF).  The proposed development would create sprawl and encroachment of the countryside, defeating the object of the Green Belt/Wedge.
 

Colyton Parish Council is not against all development, it is sympathetic to the needs to provide for future generations, however, this application on such an extensive scale is totally inconsistent with the current housing needs of the lower Axe Valley.
We reiterate the minister’s vision of planning and hope EDDC takes note.
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C:\Documents and Settings\Adrian\Local Settings\Temporary Internet Files\Content.IE5\FCIYL13I\13th May 2013.doc

